REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
August 30, 2005

Present: Commissioners Nick Alberti, Marc Borbely, Gladys Mack, and Cody Rice; Resident Members Jeff Fletcher, Virginia Gaddis, Laura Peterson, Drew Ronneberg; and Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
Community Comments

Jenefer Ellingston expressed concern about the city’s effort to declare five old school buildings to be “surplus” and redeveloped for private use. None of these schools are in ANC 6A, but other public property in 6A may be declared “surplus” at some point.
Report on approvals for fast-food restaurants on H Street NE and related issues

The committee heard from Dr. Patrick Canavan (Director of the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs (DCRA)) and Neil Stanley (Acting Zoning Administrator) on four questions posed by the ANC in a letter to DCRA from August 2, 2005:

1) Certificates of Occupancy (CO) for new eating establishments: 
DCRA issued a CO to Taste of Jamaica (528 H St NE) on March 10, 2005 for use as a carryout. Mr. Stanley noted that this CO was issued before the final date of BZA Order 17214 (ANC 6A’s successful appeal of the Blimpie CO). DCRA is in communication with Taste of Jamaica, and the establishment will be given a “reasonable opportunity” to come into compliance with the requirements of a restaurant-related use.
DCRA issued a CO to Cluck-U Chicken (1123 H St NE) in July 2005 for use as a restaurant. Mr. Stanley was unable to recall the exact date although he indicated that he has been personally supervising the review and issuance of COs for eating establishments as Acting Zoning Administrator. Mr. Stanley indicated that DCRA considers this CO to be correct. He said that if there are any mistakes or problems, a system of “checks and balances” (e.g., an ANC appeal to BZA) exists to resolve them. Commissioner Rice indicated that he and Commissioner Fengler have looked at Cluck-U and that the establishment appears to meet the criteria for a fast-food restaurant.

DCRA did not bring requested copies of the COs and floor plans for Taste of Jamaica and Cluck-U. As a result, DCRA was unable to demonstrate how Cluck-U would qualify as a restaurant despite the amount of floor space devoted to the queuing area and the area for on-site consumption. Dr. Canavan directed Mr. Stanley to provide the requested documents to the ANC. 
2) Status of Blimpie/Noble Roman Pizza (721 H St NE): Mr. Stanley acknowledged a lag between the final date of the BZA Order 17214 and revocation of the CO for a restaurant at this location. Once DCRA acted, the owner was given 10 days to come into compliance by obtaining a special exception from BZA to operate a fast-food restaurant or meet the requirements to operate as a restaurant. To date, Blimpie has done neither and remains closed.
3) Inspections of all food establishments between the 200 and 1500 blocks of H Street NE: DCRA conducted inspections relating to regulations that DCRA enforces. It is unclear if DCRA noted or referred public space violations (a Department of Transportation responsibility), rodents (a Department of Health responsibility), or trash in public space (a Department of Public Works responsibility) to the responsible agencies. DCRA found violations and expects to complete its work by the end of the week. A report on types of violations, responsible parties, and sanctions will be provided to the ANC by mid-September.

4) ANC 6A’s request for Ward liaisons in DCRA: Dr. Canavan is aware of this request and agrees with the utility of Ward liaisons to coordinate across the agency. He is currently considering this as part of a larger reorganization effort and is attempting to fill the existing ANC coordinator position.
Recommendation:  That the ANC appeal the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy for Cluck-U (1123 H St NE) to the Board of Zoning Adjustment.
Report on  525 9th St, NE (old police station) and 1341 Maryland Ave, NE (old firehouse)
The committee heard from Don Pross, a Senior Development Director at the National Capital Revitalization Corporation (NCRC). 

NCRC and the RLA Revitalization Corporation agreed in principle in May 2004 to transfer each company’s respective interests in the Southwest Waterfront to the DC Government in exchange for cash, land, and other resources at a date to be mutually agreed upon. The old police station and firehouse are 2 of 35 small parcels that are expected to be transferred to NCRC. Until the ownership of the properties is resolved, they will not be redeveloped.

The Memorandum of Understanding that would finalize this deal and release the properties from legal limbo has not been completed, although NCRC continues to work with Deputy Mayor Stanley Jackson and the DC Council. Until further notice, the DC Department of Housing and Community Development will be responsible for on-going property management and maintenance.
NCRC commits to work with the ANC to decide how to proceed with redevelopment of the properties within 45 days of obtaining title. The properties will not necessarily be sold to the highest bidder, although re-use of the buildings should be self-sustaining without need for operating grants or subsidies. In response to a question, Mr. Pross indicated that the Community Development Block Grant requirements that some portion of the redevelopment serve persons with low-to-moderate incomes conveys with the properties. Further meetings may be scheduled.

Recommendations:  1) That the ANC send a letter to NCRC, DC Council, Deputy Mayor Stanley Jackson, and Representative Norton stressing the importance of resolving the ownership of the old police station and firehouse so that redevelopment can occur; 2) That the ANC send the letter of December 10, 2004 to NCRC outlining use recommendations for the old police station.
Public Space Application (1400 Maryland Ave NE)
Mr. Olufemi Fakiyesi, a part-owner of Jott's Car Rental, presented his request to the committee to be allowed to occupy public space with parked cars and a chainlink fence topped with barbed wire. He said he has been leasing the property for the last seven months. DDOT recently informed Mr. Fakiyesi that he either needs to remove the cars and fence from public space or apply for permission to use this public space.   
Commissioner Borbely said he had asked his constituents to comment on the application, and he presented the committee with written comments he received from 18 constituents, all of whom opposed the application. Among the reasons cited: the property has been an eyesore for years; the owners have not demonstrated an ability to be good neighbors in terms of maintaining the property in an attractive way; trash accumulates outside its property; it has illegal barbed wire on its fence, on the sidewalk; there are better uses for the public space, such as a broad sidewalk, green space, a playground, a vegetable stand or a sidewalk cafe; a car lot on public space is inconsistent with the neighborhood's vision for the future of the H Street Corridor, which is a half-block away. Borbely asked the committee to oppose the application for all of these reasons.      
Recommendation:  That the ANC send a letter opposing the application to the Public Space Committee.
Letter on Vacant/Abandoned Buildings in SMD 6A06

Commissioner Borbely asked the committee to recommend that the ANC notify the DC Government of 7 vacant/abandoned buildings in his SMD so that the higher tax rate can be applied. Commissioner Borbely said that he has looked at each of the properties and checked their status in the DC Property Assessment Database.
The properties are 1337 Emerald St. NE (1029 0087); 1341 Emerald St. NE (1029 0089); 1366 Emerald St. NE (1029 0117); 1308 F St. NE (1028 0161); 534 13th St. NE (1007 0097); 603 14th St. NE (1051 0167); 627 14th Place NE (1051 0091).

Commissioner Alberti suggested that the letter also ask for a response from DCRA to indicate whether they accept or reject these nominations and why.

Recommendation:  That the ANC send a letter to DCRA and the Office of Tax and Revenue identifying these properties as vacant and request a written response on the classification of these properties.

Light Rail for H Street/Benning Rd NE

Commissioner Rice presented a letter that Commissioner Fengler has been drafting to request light rail along Benning Road and H Street NE to connect the Minnesota Ave Metro with Union Station. This is a more detailed request to follow up on previous ANC statements of support for a streetcar as part of the ANC’s comments on the H Street Strategic Revitalization Plan and DDOT Transportation Study.

This route has been identified as a near-term priority corridor in the latest DC Transit Future Study (http://www.dctransitfuture.com), as well as in the 4 previous studies. It also fits in with revitalization efforts for H St NE, Benning Rd, and East of the River. The Benning Rd resurfacing is just about to get underway and H Street is also scheduled for streetscape improvement. This would be an opportunity to lay tracks while the street is already disrupted. 

ANC 6A would work on this with four other affected ANCs: 6C also on H St NE; 5B north of Benning Rd; & 7A and 7D east of the river. A draft of the letter was provided as part of the committee agenda package.

Recommendation:  That the ANC send this letter to DDOT.

Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, September 27, 2005
7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers
